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CHCs Gather to Advocate  
Community Health Champions Honored 

 
CCHNôs 2016 Policy & Issues (P&I) Forum provided 
Colorado Community Health Center (CHC) staff and 
board members with an opportunity to learn about 
CCHNôs top legislative priorities for the current 
legislative session, and to spend a day at the state 
capitol speaking with elected officials. This yearôs P&I 
focused on effective advocacy when working with 
legislators. 
 
The Forum included a policy panel on health care 
reform and the Colorado political environment. 
Participants heard from Sue Birch, executive director 
at the Department of Health Care Policy and 
Financing (HCPF); Marguerite Salazar, commissioner 
of insurance at the Colorado Division of Insurance; 
and Jandel T. Allen-Davis, vice president, government 
and external relations, for Kaiser Permanente 
Colorado. The panelists discussed the progress of 
health care reform implementation in Colorado, 
navigating the changing world of health care, and how 
CHCs can continue to play an important role in 
ensuring Coloradans receive the health care they 
need.   
 
CCHN recognized two leaders for their tireless 
advocacy efforts supporting the CHC movement. The 
2016 Community Health Advocate Award was 
presented to John Reid, vice president of fund 
development for Metro Community Provider Network 
(MCPN). Mr. Reid has been with MCPN for over 12 
years. During that time, he has been a passionate 
advocate with local, state, and federal officials on 
behalf of MCPN, their patients, and CHCs as a whole.  
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CCHN also presented the annual Stanley J. 
Brasher Community Health Gratitude Award, to 
Dr. John McFarland, recently retired executive 
vice president of dental services at Salud. The 
award is named in honor of Jerry Brasher, retired 
CEO of Salud Family Health Centers (Salud) and 
a leader in the CHC movement in Colorado and 
nationally. Dr. McFarland started at Salud in 
1972, and has been instrumental in advocating 
for dental care as an essential part of primary 
health care at Salud, throughout the state and the 
country. For the last 44 years, Dr. McFarland has 
been a national leader in access to oral health 
care for all, regardless of their income.  
 
CCHN and CHCs celebrated the 2016 
Community Health Champions at the P&I 
Legislator Luncheon and Awards Ceremony. 
Senator Cheri Jahn (SD 20) received the 
Legislator Community Health Champion Award; Dr. Michael Burns, who volunteers for Sunrise Community 
Health, received the Volunteer Clinician Community Health Champion Award; and The Glenwood Springs 
Post Independent received the Media Community Health Champion Award.  
 
Sen. Jahn has served as a member of the Colorado State Senate since 2010. Throughout her tenure in the 

Colorado State Legislature, she has been a champion of issues important to CHCs. In 2015, Sen. Jahn 

worked persistently to help pass Senate Bill (SB) 15-197, reducing the amount of time it takes for most 

advanced practice nurses to achieve full prescriptive authority. She assured a compromise could be reached 

among all stakeholders through her hard work and advocacy. When asked by the Governorôs office where the 

bill signing should take place, Sen. Jahn insisted that the CHC in her district, Metro Community Provider 

Network (MCPN) Jeffco Family Health Services in Wheatridge, be the ceremony site. As a result, MCPN 

received a visit from Governor John Hickenlooper, Sen. Jahn, and other dignitaries, providing even greater 

opportunity to highlight the work of MCPN and CHCs. Sen. Jahn has voted in favor of multiple CCHN and 

CHC priorities over the years, including the Medicaid expansion and  dental benefits for adults on Medicaid. 

 

Dr. Michael Burns has donated his time and expertise to Sunrise for the past five years, lending his expertise 
and years of experience in podiatric medicine to the Sunrise Monfort Family Clinic in Greeley, Colo. Dr. Burns 
has consistently supported Sunriseôs patients by truly understanding their needs. He also supports patients 
Sunriseôs Monfort Clinic by overseeing the podiatry residents, teaching proper gait analysis, and donating 
podiatry tools. Residents have expressed their appreciation for his teaching style, describing him as caring 
and patient. Dr. Burnôs generosity extends beyond his time spent at the clinic, even offering a sliding fee 
discount to Sunrise patients who are in need of orthotics and making the orthotics at his lab.  
 

In the past year, the Post Independent (PI) has published several stories, editorials and series focused on the 
local economy and how this impacts the community at large. Mountain Family Health Center (MFHC), located 
in the PIôs readership area, has clinics located in some of the highest-price resort areas in the nation, ranging 
from Vail to Aspen, and points west. The PI has often been a voice for the low-to-middle income bracket in 
the community, addressing barriers in housing, employment and health care.  In a five-part series last 
summer entitled, ñThe Price of Paradise,ò the paper evaluated the mismatch between the regionôs resort 
prices (some of the highest in the country) and rural wages. The series put a face to the working poor, 
including those who are employed by the affluent vacationing community in the upper valley.  

John Reid, Sen. Jahn, and John McFarland with their awards.  
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In an article printed in September 2015, ñIsolation, Depression Add to Immigrant Challenges,ò the PI 
discussed the lack of integrated primary and behavioral health care in the area, focusing on the obstacles to 
treatment, cultural differences including fear of deportation and finances, and a growing array of mental health 
resources available in the area, including MFHC. The PI includes coverage of statewide and national 
importance in regard to health care, including guest opinion pieces by MFHC CEO Ross Brooks and other 
CHC community partners. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Safety-Net Clinical Support Staff Receive Kaiser Permanente Educational Loan 
Repayment Awards in Final Round of Incentive Program 
 
Twenty-two clinical support staff at safety-net health care clinics have been selected for the 2016 cycle of the 
Kaiser Permanente Education Loan Repayment Program administered by CCHN. The awardees were 
selected based on their exceptional commitments to serving the underserved and to their clinics. Applications 
were reviewed by a committee of staff members from CCHN, Colorado Rural Health Center (CRHC), and 
ClinicNET. As in prior years, this yearôs application cycle was highly competitive, and all 96 applicants should 
be commended for their hard work and dedication. 
 
CCHN was funded by the Kaiser Permanente Community Health Fund to administer an annual loan 
repayment program for clinical support staff as part of the Preparing the Safety Net for the Future of Health 
Care initiative. 2016 marks the third and final round of the Kaiser Permanente Educational Loan Repayment 
for Safety-Net Clinical Support Staff Program (Program). Clinical support staff usually are not eligible for the 
national and state-level loan repayment programs available to clinical providers at safety-net clinics in health 
professions shortage areas, and this program helps to close this gap.  
 
Clinical support staff play an essential role in team-based care, as well as other models for health care 
reform, and safety-net clinics will continue to benefit immensely from retaining these employees. Since 2014, 
CCHN has given out approximately $175,000 annually to clinical support staff; including nurses, medical 
assistants, dental hygienists, dental assistants, lab technicians, among othersðwho work at safety-net 
primary care clinics across Colorado. Loan repayment awards of up to $10,000 are tiered based on 
awardeesô years of employment with their organizations, and serve to ease the burden of prior educational 
debt for clinical support staff.  In exchange for loan repayment these staff will fulfill a one-year service 
commitment to their current safety-net clinic.  
 
 

MFHC board members and staff at the Colorado State Capitol. A special shout-out goes to 

the folks from MFHC who took the looong way around to drive to Denver for the CCHN P&I 

due to the rock fall on I70 in Glenwood Canyon. Thanks for your commitment to advocacy!  
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Of the 22 applicants awarded loan repayment in 2016: 

¶ 16 are employed at Community Health Centers, 

¶ four are employed at community-funded safety-net clinics (ClinicNET members),  

¶ two are employed at rural health centers (CRHC members) 

¶ eight awardees work in rural areas (36 percent),  

¶ 16 have been employed at their safety-net clinics for over three years (73 percent),  

¶ and 100 percent hope to remain at their safety-net organizations beyond their one-year service 

commitments. 

The impact of the Program on awardeesô career paths, personal lives, future educational pursuits, and 
dedication to their clinics is significant. Awardee Laura Zubia shares, ñI am already happy working at Caritas 
and it is like a dream that I am being awarded with my school loan repayment. I feel like I need to pay back 
what I am getting. I will do my best every day and will keep treating my patients like they are family 
members.ò  Congratulations to the 2016 Program award recipients and their clinics! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Program is one of several programs that CCHN administers to reward and support the service of those 
who work in medically underserved areas of the state. In addition to the Program, CCHN partnered with 
CHAMPS to develop six Lunchtime Learning Professional Skill Development Webinars. This year's webinars 
are taking place from April to September 2016 and include the following topics: Utilizing Mindfulness to 
Reduce Stress and Prevent Burnout; Teambuilding in the Workplace; Affecting Workplace Negativity; 
Professional Boundary Setting; Managing and Caring for Difficult Patients; and Interpersonal Considerations 
for Elderly Person Care.  
 
Archived Webinars are available and learn more about CCHN's programs, events and training opportunities 
here: http://cchn.org/training-and-events/ .  
 

Awardee Name Organization Name 

Aide Alaniz SCL Health - Seton Women's Center 

Alexis Martinez Salud Family Health Centers 

Amanda Sharp Denver Health Nurse Family Partnership 

Amanda Ferguson Sunrise Community Health Center 

Carolyn Anello Project Worthmore 

Cheryl Jimenez Salud Family Health Centers 

Christal Barba Metro Community Provider Network 

Christina Flores Mountain Family Health Centers 

Dayna Roybal Colorado Coalition for the Homeless 

Denise Quintana High Plains Community Health Center 

Dyan Anderson Valley-Wide Health Systems, Inc. 

Laura Zubia Sisters of Charity Caritas Clinic 

Lorena Olivas Denver Health 

Maryann Martinez San Luis Valley Health 

Megan Jackson Summit Community Care Clinic 

Perla Garfio Denver Health 

Raquel Perez Denver Health 

Rosalba Yescas Salud Family Health Centers 

Roxanna Sanchez Clinica Family Health Services 

Shawna Grosso Mt. San Rafael Hospital Clinic 

Tiffany Madrid Value Care Health Clinic 

Sandra Tellez Clinica Family Health Services 

http://cchn.org/training-and-events/
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Colorado CHCs Visit U.S. Capitol, Meet with 

Congressional Delegation 

 
Representatives from Colorado CHCs and CCHN traveled to 

Washington, D.C., in March to introduce representatives and 

senators to constituents who are also CHC patients and board 

members; and to discuss the value of investing in community 

health. The congressional meetings took place during the annual 

Policy and Issues Forum of the National Association of Community 

Health Centers (NACHC). 

 

The Coloradans shared information on the savings that CHCs bring 

to the health care system (an estimated $24 billion nationally each 

year); integration of services including behavioral health, oral 

health, and pharmacy; and innovation at CHCs, which serve 

many different communities, each with their own health 

challenges and needs. They discussed several legislative items 

that can help with recruiting and retaining high quality health 

care professionals, and asked that Congress fully fund the 

National Health Service Corps, invest in Teaching Health 

Centers, include volunteer health care professionals within CHC medical liability coverage under the Federal 

Tort Claims Act (FTCA), and reauthorize and fund the Nurse Practitioner Residency Training demonstration 

projects. 

 

While on Capitol Hill in D.C., the Colorado group said thank you for past support for the CHC program by 

presenting Distinguished Community Health Advocate Awards to Reps. DeGette, Polis, Tipton, Lamborn, 

Coffman, and Perlmutter, and Sens. Bennet and Gardner. NACHC has raised the criteria in recent years, so 

to earn these recognitions, members of Congress must vote in support of key legislation supporting CHCs, 

take one or more other actions supporting CHCs, and cosign annual letters of support for the CHC program 

sent to the House and Senate Appropriations Committees.  

 

In addition, John Santistevan, president and CEO of Salud Family Health Centers, was selected to receive the 

Betsey K. Cooke Grassroots MVP Award. This award is given annually by NACHC to a small number of CHC 

and Primary Care Association (PCA) staff who display outstanding effort and unflagging persistence as a 

grassroots advocate for CHCs and their patients.  

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

Colorado CHC representatives present Sen. Bennett with a NACHC Community Health 

Advocate Award, March 17, 2016.  

John Santisteven accepts the 2016 Betsey K. Cooke 

Grassroots MVP Award from NACHC Board Chair 

Ricardo Guzman and National Advocacy Director 

Amanda Pears Kelly  
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In Memory and Gratitude 
 

The Colorado CHC community was saddened to hear of the passing of Carrie Reid, consumer board 

member of MCPN and an inspirational advocate for CHCs and the people and communities they serve. 

Ms. Reid was with us in Washington in March when we visited Congress. This was not Ms. Reidôs first 

trip to DC to speak up for CHCs; she also participated in CCHNôs recent annual Policy & Issues Forum 

at the State Capitol. 

 

Carrieôs energy, commitment to CHC consumers, and enjoyment of participating in the process of de-

mocracy were infectious. We will carry that with us as we continue our work. 

 

Stout Street Health Center Receives National Award of Excellence 
The National Council for Behavioral Health recognized the Colorado Coalition for the Homeless (the Coa-

lition) for its innovative approach to integration and wellness at Stout Street Health Center with an Award 

of Excellence. The Coalitionôs CHC was selected from more than 1,000 nominated organizations that pro-

vide access to comprehensive, high-quality care. John Parvensky, president of the Coalition, accepted 

the award at the annual conference on March 8, 2016, which was attended by more than 4,000 leaders in 

mental health and addictions care.  

 

Stout Street Health Center fully incorporates patient-centered, trauma-informed medical and behavioral 

health care, substance treatment services, dental and vision care, social services, and supportive hous-

ing to more fully address the spectrum of problems that homeless adults and children bring to their health 

care providers. In 2014, more than 13,000 patients received care at the Coalitionôs CHC, and 3,800 of 

those patients received behavioral health care.  

 

ñWe started with a small primary care clinic, adapting and adding psychiatrists and counselors with the 

growing need. Once we recognized that the health or mental health conditions of patients still living on 

the streets were not improving, we began building housing,ò said Parvensky. ñStout Street Health Center 

represents the culmination of 30 years of work toward full integration of health care and housing for 

homeless individuals and families. We designed the space to have doctors and psychiatrists, behavioral 

health providers, peer mentors and case managers sitting side by sideðcoordinating the care of our 

most vulnerable neighborsðwith dedicated supportive housing just upstairs. I am honored to receive this 

recognition on behalf of the hard-working and dedicated staff who offer hope, restore dignity, and improve 

the lives of those we serve every day.ò 

 

Left: Carrie Reid on 

the east side of the 

U.S. Capitol, where 

the dome is undergo-

ing repairs, March 

17, 2016. 
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Inspiration Awards Announced ï School-Based 
Health Care  
 

The Colorado Association for School-Based Health Care 
(CASBHC) announced the 2016 Inspiration Awards at its annual 
conference May 6, including Megan Jackson, who works for Sum-
mit Community Care Clinic (Summit), a CHC serving Summit and 
Lake counties. 
 
Ms. Jackson was selected to receive the Outstanding Dental Pro-
vider Inspiration Award. In the first year of Summitôs opening of 
the Lake County School-Based Health Center (SBHC), Ms. Jack-
son began providing preventive dental care to students and staff 
at Lake County High School, Lake County Intermediate School, 
and West Park Elementary School in Leadville. Ms. Jackson was 
lauded also for attending local meetings and events to promote 
Lake County SBHC and building strong relationships with com-
munity leaders. 
 
Jordan Goto, Kids First Health Care, was selected for the Out-
standing Educator Award. Ms. Goto was nominated by colleagues 
at Adams City High Schoolôs SBHC.  She was praised for her initiative, innovative solutions, and dedica-
tion to the students. Her nominators highlighted her work with the high schoolôs student health advisory 
committee, and her willingness to go above and beyond her job description in helping students and staff. 
 
Catherine Schurger, Kids First Health Care, earned the Outstanding Individual School-Based Health Cen-
ter Provider Award. Ms. Schurger was nominated for her dedication and caring, described as always go-
ing the extra mile to work with schools, counselors, and community organizations to meet the needs of 
students. In addition, she was recognized for evaluating clinic workflows and electronic medical records 
for potential improvements and efficiencies, and for training and support for staff. 
 
Jeff Bontrager, Colorado Health Institute (CHI), was honored as the School-Based Health Center Cham-
pion. Mr. Bontrager was recognized for helping launch a new project at CHI in 2006, systematically col-
lecting and analyzing data about SBHCs and others parts of the health safety net, and for his ongoing 
commitment to using data to help tell the story of how SBHCs care for Coloradoôs most vulnerable chil-
dren.  
 
Bruce Guernsey, co-founder of CASBHC, received a Lifetime Achievement Award. Mr. Guernsey was 
one of the founders of CASBHC in 1996, and has served on CASBHCôs board of directors, as well as 
serving as president of the board for the School-Based Health Alliance (formerly National Association of 
School-Based Health Care). During his career, he has secured more than $10 million from private and 
public sources to support school health initiatives. As a consultant, he continues to support school health 
services and plan for new SBHCs. 

 
 










